
Victoria J. Hopfer, 60, of 
Lake Henry died Wednesday, 
July 15, 2020, at her home in 
rural Lake Henry. A Memo-
rial Mass will be held at 11:00 
a.m. Wednesday, July 22, at 
St. Margaret Catholic Church 
in Lake Henry. Inurnment will 
be in the church cemetery. A 
visitation will be held Tuesday 
from 4-8:00 p.m. at Johnson 
Funeral Home in Paynesville 
and continue Wednesday one 
hour prior to the service at the 
church.  

Victoria Jean Hopfer was 
born on January 26, 1960, in 
Benson, MN the daughter of 
Virgil and Gail (Dengerud) 
Skindelien. She grew up in the 
Sunburg area attending Kerk-
hoven-Sunburg Schools, grad-
uating with the Class of 1978. 
After high school, Vicki went 
on to earn her Administrative 
Secretary Diploma from Will-
mar Vo-Tech. 

In December of 1978, 
Vicki was united in marriage 
to Jack Swanson. The couple 
was blessed with a daughter 
and a son. They later divorced. 
On September 18, 1993, Vicki 
was united in marriage to Peter 
Hopfer at St. Margaret Catho-

lic Church in Lake Henry. This 
union was blessed with three 
daughters and a son. The fam-
ily made their home in rural 
Lake Henry where Vicki was a 
homemaker and helped farm. 

Vicki was a member of St. 
Margaret Catholic Church in 
Lake Henry. She served on the 
Parish Council for six years 
and volunteered in many other 
aspects of the church. Vicki 
was the Lake Henry Lakers’ 
biggest fan and also volun-
teered at Lake Henry Park for 
the baseball games. She also 
enjoyed horses, gardening, 
artwork, and cooking. Vicki 
was an extra mom to many 
of her kids’ friends and was 
fondly called Momma Hop. 
She will be remembered for 
her love of life and as a great 
wife, mother, daughter, sister, 
and friend to all that met her. 

Vicki J. Hopfer died 
Wednesday, July 15, 2020, at 
the age of 60. She is survived 
by her husband of 26 years, 
Peter; children: Maggie (Jus-
tin) Grothe of Kerkhoven, 
Bryon Swanson of Kandiyohi, 
Abigail Hopfer of Herman-
town; Grace Hopfer of Spirit 
Lake, IA, Samuel Hopfer of 

Lake Henry, and Anna Hopfer
of Lake Henry; four grandchil-
dren; mother, Gail (Donald)
Ottenson of Brooten; brothers, 
Charles (Shelia) Skindelien
of Currie, and Daryl (Barb) 
Skindelien of Lake Benton;
step-siblings: Layne (Danyel)
Otteson of Oak Grove, Rhon-
da Otteson of Willmar, Chad 
(Sarah) Otteson of Brooten, 
and Kari Otteson of Minne-
apolis; father-in-law, Arthur
(Jean) Hopfer; and many 
nieces, nephews, cousins, and
in-laws. 

Vicki was preceded in 
death by her father, Virgil;
mother-in-law, Rose Hopfer; 
and niece, Nicole.
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NOTICE TO ALL 
CHURCH

SECRETARIES: The 
Banner prints church 

schedules as a free 
service. We MUST  

have all church notes 
in the Banner offi ce 
by NOON Friday to 

make it into the next 

News in Brevity

KERKHOVEN BANNER OBITUARY POLICY
The Kerkhoven Banner has always and plans to 

continue running local obituaries completely free of 
charge, including photos if submitted. The Banner 
also requests submissions of births, engagements, 
weddings, confi rmations, graduations and other im-
portant family events, which will also be run without 
charge.
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Thank you  for  suppor ting 
the Banner  by subscr ib-

ing. Call 264-3071 to get 
star ted. Makes a gr eat gift 

for  fr iend or  family!

Catholic

AREA  CATHOLIC 
CHURCHES

Sacred Heart, Murdock
Fr. Jeremy Kucera

Sunday:
8:30 a.m. Sacred Heart, 
Murdock

Seating is limited to 50% 
capacity. No sign ups. First 
come, fi rst served. Catholics 
continue to be dispensed from 
the religious obligation to at-
tend Sunday Mass.

Covenant

SALEM COVENANT 
CHURCH

Rural Pennock
Jonathan Wilson, Pastor

salemcovpennock.org  
Sunday:
10:30am Outdooor service in 
our park 

Evangelical Free

KERKHOVEN
EVANGELICAL FREE 

CHURCH
Joshua Hamm, Pastor

Nathan Kveene, 
Youth Pastor 

Wednesday:
6PM Youth Group Pool Night
8PM Prayer
Saturday: 
6:30AM Men’s Bible Study
Sunday: 
9AM Service
Wednesday:
8PM Zoom Prayer Mtg.

Lutheran

BUFFALO LAKE
 LUTHERAN,

BETHESDA LUTHERAN 
PARISH

Sunday:
8:15 a.m. Indoor worship at 
Buffalo Lake
9:30 a.m. Outdoor worship 
at Bethesda (Bring your own 
lawn chairs; follow physical 
distancing guideline of 6 feet.)

All ACT churches: View 
weekly sermons, children’s 
messages, prayers and bless-
ing at: https://www.youtube.
com/channel/UC4msgzarmvr-
rnGvlDQGtZ-w

HOPE LUTHERAN 
CHURCH

Sunburg, Minnesota
Pastor Dan Croonquist
Pastor Michelle Kleene

Sunday: 
9:30am Coffee
10:45am Worship

KERKHOVEN
LUTHERAN CHURCH

Pastor Denise Fossen
Sunday:

9:00 a.m. Facebook Live 
worship. Facebook site: 
https://www.facebook.com/
pg/Kerkhoven-Lutheran-
Church-113800411993500/
posts/

10:00 a.m. Worship in 
fellowship hall. Masks are 
strongly recommended.

We also have several of the 
services on You Tube.

All other activities can-

celled until further notice.

MAMRELUND & 
ST. JOHN’S LUTHERAN 

CHURCHES
Pastor Dan Croonquist 
Pastor Michelle Kleene

Sunday:
10:30 AM Coffee Hour
11 AM Worship at 
Mamrelund. No worship at 
Old Mamre this summer.

MONSON LAKE 
LUTHERAN CHURCH
Pastor Dan Croonquist 
Pastor Michelle Kleene

Sunday:
9:30 a.m. Worship service 
with communion and social 
distancing

NORWAY LAKE PARISH
Rural New London

Rev. Wayne Kopitzke
Sunday: Pentecost 8
8:00 AM Online worship 
from ENL
9:30 AM Outdoor Parish 
Worship on east side of the 
FL building
Monday:
7:00 PM Joint Social 
Concerns Committee Mtg. - 
FL (Physical distancing)

Three local students have been named to the 2020 
spring semester Dean’s List at the University of Minnesota 
Twin Cities. They are Lewis Mansfi eld of Kerkhoven, a 
junior at the College of Liberal Arts; Averie Vick of Kerk-
hoven, a junior at the College of Liberal Arts; and Jade 
Vick, a junior at the College of Liberal Arts.

Prairie Five Community 
Action and Second Harvest 
Heartland will be holding its 
second free food distribu-
tion in Swift County (COVID 
Food Assistance Program) on 
Wednesday, August 12. This 
program is open to all house-
holds that are in need.

The distribution will be 
held at the Swift County Food 
Shelf located at 640 Atlan-
tic Avenue in Benson (watch 
signs for entrance), from 3:00 
p.m. - 5:00 p.m. on August 12. 
Each household will receive 
one box of produce, one box 
of mixed dairy and one box of 
meat (chicken and pork).

Free food to 
be distributed 
August 12

Memorial Mass for Victoria 
Hopfer today in Lake Henry

CARD OF THANKS

Thank you to everyone 
for your prayers, cards, 
calls, texts and food sent 
during the passing of Kris-
ta Marie Arends.

It was very much appre-
ciated.

Jeff, Konnie, Jaiden, 
Jim & Carol Arends

in honor of
Lane Kohlman

Friday, July 31 • 5-9 PM
at the Murdock City Hall

300 Frederick Street
Murdock

Open House
Graduation PartyIn Memor y of

Terr  y Lar son 
who passed away 20 
year s ago on  July 22.  
He is missed by Mar ie, 
Jenn, Randy, Amanda 

and Addison 

in honor of
Madison Rohner

Sunday, July 26 • 2-8 PM
at her home

10870 Co. Rd. 27 NW, Pennock
(To-go boxes available)

Open House
Graduation Party

common culture is a better so-
ciety to live in...

The Family Principle: 
...We in Asatru support strong, 
healthy white family relation-
ships. We want our children 
to grow up to be mothers and 
fathers to white children of 
their own. We believe that 
those activities and behaviors 
supportive of the white family 
should be encouraged while 
those activities and behaviors 
destructive of the white family 
are to be discouraged.

The Organization Princi-
ple: A disorganized communi-
ty is a weak community. In the 
world we live in today, being 
disorganized is akin to invit-
ing death. Organize or die. We 
must build our community and 
its ability to promote and de-
fend its own interests...

The Warrior Principle: 
We believe that our members 
should strive to be ready for 
the challenge to defend our 
folk, gods and goddesses with 
both cunning and physical 
skill when needed...

The Southern Poverty Law 
Center was founded in 1971 
and “is dedicated to fi ghting 
hate and bigotry and to seek-

ing justice for the most vul-
nerable members of our soci-
ety...” One of the actions they 
take is to identify hate groups 
in the United States. The AFA 
has been given such a label. 

The SPLC has tied the 
roots of the AFA to the ideolo-
gies promoted by Guido Karl 
Anton List and Adolf Josef 
Lanz. These men stated ideas 
such as visible biological dif-
ferences determining a per-
son’s intellect and worth. They 
pushed the idea that people of 
Germanic decent have always 
been superior to others. These 
“scientifi c” notions were later 
blended into supposedly re-
ligious doctrine and together 
these systems were used to 
classify humans into a racial 
heirarchy. Further, a century 
ago these ideas were seized by 
infl uential people and fed into 
the National Socialist German 
Workers’ Party. That party is 
what propelled Adolf Hitler 
into power before World War 
II.

The SPLC particularly not-
ed the segregationist ideas of 
“Folkish” religions, and their 
warrior mentality. The pres-
ervation of “pure” white com-

munities is emphasized and 
the violent defense of those 
communities is implied.

When asked about the 
claims that the AFA is a white 
supremacist organization, Fla-
vel responded, “That is very 
loaded name-calling... Our 
church is not about anything 
negative or hateful. It’s about 
love and pride of who we 
are.” In direct response to the 
SPLC’s categorization of the 
AFA as a hate group, Flavel 
said to the Appeal-Democrat 
newspaper of  Marysville, CA, 
that it is a, “folkish religion, 
as opposed to a universal reli-
gion... We believe each ethnic 
group has a right to their be-
liefs and to the divine.”

Pastor Michelle Keene, 
who serves Bethesda Lu-
theran just north of Murdock, 
stated Tuesday that she had 
just come from a Bible study 
where she had been trying to 
calm the fears that some of her 
congregation expressed after 
learning about the AFA. Mur-
dock Mayor Craig Kavanaugh 
was asked for a statement and 
said he could not comment, 
per his attorney.

Just white folk? (Continued from page 1)

“ASK A 
TROOPER”

by Sgt. Jesse Grabow
of the Minnesota State Patrol

Question:  I have heard 
speeding over 100 MPH has 
increased, what is the State 
Patrol doing about this prob-
lem?

Answer: The Minnesota 
State Patrol, along with law 
enforcement agencies across 
the state, conducted en-
hanced speed enforcement 
on the roadways through 
July 19.  The extra enforce-
ment targeted speeding vio-
lations as well as aggressive 
driving. 

From April 1 – May 21, 
the Minnesota State Pa-
trol pulled over 232 driv-
ers traveling more than 100 
mph. That’s compared with 
93 drivers during the same 
time period last year, a 149 
percent increase. Of the 232 
drivers, 179 were 30-years-
old or younger. 

Overall fatal crashes and 
fatalities from March 16 - 
May 31 increased over last 
year despite reduced traf-
fi c. While a crash can have 
more than one contributing 
factor, speed was the most 
frequently cited factor. Pre-
liminary reports show speed 
has already contributed to 
36 motorists dying on Min-
nesota roads in 2020, com-
pared with 27 at this time 
last year.

Speeding is not an inno-
cent crime — it puts every 
motorist on the road at risk:

• Greater potential 
for loss of vehicle control

• Increased stopping 
distance

• Less time available 

for driver re-
sponse for crash 
avoidance

• I n -
creased crash 
severity — the 
faster the speed, the more 
violent the crash.

Remember that fi nes 
double when traveling 20 
or more mph over the limit, 
and if you are traveling in 
excess of 100 mph, you can 
lose your license for up to 
six months. 

Question: When golf 
carts are using a pedestrian 
crosswalk, are vehicles re-
quired to yield? This hap-
pens in some towns where 
the roadway separates a golf 
course.

Answer: Unless there is 
an ordinance or some other 
special allowance set by lo-
cal or state offi cials golf 
carts are treated as motor 
vehicles and not pedestri-
ans. Minnesota State Statute 
talks about electric personal 
assistive mobility devices 
and how the person operat-
ing one has the rights and re-
sponsibilities of a pedestrian 
but this does not include golf 
carts. 

In Minnesota where traf-
fi c-control signals are not 
in place or in operation, the 
driver of a vehicle shall stop 
to yield the right-of-way to a 
pedestrian crossing the road-
way within a marked cross-
walk or at an intersection 
with no marked crosswalk. 
The driver must remain 
stopped until the pedestrian 

has passed the lane in which 
the vehicle is stopped. Driv-
ers should try to stop far 
enough back so drivers in 
other lanes can also see in 
time to stop. Also, do not 
block crosswalks while 
stopped, and don’t pass oth-
er vehicles stopped in these 
areas. 

No pedestrian shall sud-
denly leave a curb or other 
place of safety and walk or 
run into the path of a vehi-
cle which is so close that it 
is impossible for the driver 
to yield. Pedestrians, don’t 
count on drivers paying at-
tention — make eye contact 
with motorists before cross-
ing. Continue to be alert and 
check for vehicles when 
walking in a crosswalk.

Just a reminder that any-
one who is operating a golf 
cart under the infl uence can 
be arrested for DWI, as it 
fi ts the defi nition of a mo-
tor vehicle. The DWI statute 
says that it is against the law 
to operate any motor vehicle 
anywhere in the state of 
Minnesota. No matter what 
vehicle you plan on driving, 
line up a sober ride before 
you decide to drink.

You can avoid a ticket — 
and a crash — if you sim-
ply buckle up, drive at safe 
speeds, pay attention and 
always drive sober.  Help 
us drive Minnesota Toward 
Zero Deaths.

Last call for submissions!
In partnership with AARP, Prairie Five Com-
munity Action’s Aging Well program is offer-
ing the older adults of eastern Swift County 

the opportunity to contribute to a written 
work entitled Surviving the Shift: Kerk-

hoven and Murdock in 2020 that will 
be published, added to the school 
and public libraries and be available 
for home libraries as well. The purpose 
of the project is to document this time 
in history through the eyes of those 

experiencing it and provide insight 
for others wondering about how 

this period looked on the prairie.
Deadline to submit your 
thoughts, experiences and 
wisdom has been extended 
thru FRIDAY, JULY 24. 

Responses can be submit-
ted by email to laura.

thomas@prairiefi ve.org; 
by mail or by delivery 

to the Prairie Five 
outreach offi ce 

in Benson.


